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            Foreword

            By Dr. Jay Sekulow

         

         My career in constitutional law began quite unexpectedly in 1987 when, as a thirty-one-year-old attorney, I was offered the chance to argue a religious speech case that had made its way to the Supreme Court of the United States. I won that case 9–01 and quickly realized there was a legal void that needed to be filled in this country. So, in the most grassroots way possible—my wife, Pam, writing the newsletters, my sons, Jordan and Logan, helping fold and mail them from our kitchen table (which we keep in one of our offices today)—we founded a legal organization to fight for constitutionally guaranteed religious liberty. That organization is the American Center for Law and Justice (ACLJ).

         Now, even with offices around the country and international affiliates strategically placed around the world, I never forget how it all started—on a table at home with the whole family being involved. I know that this beginning impacted Jordan’s interest in politics, law, and grassroots organizing at a young age. At the time, I did not know where it would take him or that one day he would be writing a book about how to utilize the tactics he has learned to keep our conservative ideas and principles on paths to victory.

         While I began my constitutional law career as a trial by fire, I did not go from one Supreme Court case to another. In fact, much of the work done between the dozen oral arguments I have presented at our nation’s highest Court was carried out at a very local level. I cannot count how many city councils, county commissions, and even school boards I appeared before while advocating for our clients. Jordan attended a lot of those meetings and saw how local government decisions could ultimately end up before the Supreme Court. In a sense, these experiences tie directly into what this book is all about. Of course, presidential and statewide federal elections are important. Yet our local political institutions—like school boards, city councils, county commissions, and state legislatures—have a tremendous impact to this day on my work and that of my many colleagues at the ACLJ. We continue to have ACLJ attorneys appear before city councils and county commissions to protect First Amendment rights even as we have attorneys preparing cases to be heard by the Supreme Court and international tribunals.

         Everyone has an opportunity to go a step further than voting in elections. By reading this book, you will learn the value of becoming involved in your local and state governments; you will likely be surprised how easy it can be to get elected at a local level or join the leadership of a county political party. By getting involved, you will make an impact that often can be felt all the way to Washington—in Congress, federal courts, and even the White House.

         Pundits often say that a key to a political party’s electoral success lies in fielding great candidates. Never forget that a great field of candidates includes candidates for the U.S. Senate, the U.S. House, state offices, and local government offices. In fact, great local government candidates can have a direct, positive impact on their communities. Do a good job locally and your constituents will likely look to you for guidance on whom to vote for in top-of-the-ballot races. Thus, you truly have the opportunity to affect your city, county, and state, as well as the nation. We preach this regularly on our radio broadcast, and I just cannot underscore it enough: take the next step in civic and political involvement and the issues you care about will get attention and, ultimately, your ideas may be adopted into good laws. That’s where it starts.

         We also must not ignore the continued attempts to silence conservative speech. I spearheaded the ACLJ’s efforts in defending and ultimately defeating the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) in its much publicized attempts to stifle conservative speech by small grassroots organizations—Tea Party groups, pro-life organizations, and various conservative organizations it perceived to be a threat to its liberal worldview. Our brave clients stood up to the IRS and won. Maybe you are beginning to notice a theme: individuals willing to go that extra step to fight against feared government institutions, and willing to take the risks that come with the fight. To file a legal action, a lawyer must have a client. At the ACLJ, our clients decide to take that next step as part of their civic duty. We just stand with them in the fight.

         Today, we continue to battle the Deep State. I am pretty confident this is no longer seen as some sort of conspiracy by reasonable people willing to look past partisan politics. As Jordan’s book thoroughly documents, federal bureaucrats are engaged in a very real, ongoing effort to undermine duly elected leaders because they disagree with their policies. We at the ACLJ are continuing to fight back in court;2 and, as the book will show you, we have exposed numerous attempts by Deep State actors, even in some of our nation’s top law enforcement positions, to undermine our commander in chief. From the outset, Jordan and his coauthors have been directly involved in the ACLJ’s Government Accountability Project and Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) practice.

         We will never stop fighting, but we need more of you—like-minded citizens—to take your next step in civic and political engagement. Voting is very important, but there is so much more that can be done.

         Jordan and his coauthors have unique backgrounds in law and politics. While all three are attorneys, they have each spent time in the world of partisan politics—at the point where politics intersects with the law. I never imagined my son working for three presidential campaigns, dragging me out to the Iowa Caucuses along the way, all while continuing to advance in bare-knuckle politics. Grassroots is in his blood, and that makes sense, but I have been proud to see him rise through the ranks of local and statewide races to reach the top tier of politics—senior presidential campaign staff.

         Jordan even figured out a way to stay involved in presidential politics during his first semester in law school, when he consulted on a presidential campaign and used his semester breaks and weekends to hit the campaign trail. After one more presidential campaign under his belt, where he rose to the level of senior adviser, he rejoined the ACLJ full-time and now cohosts our daily, live radio show, Jay Sekulow Live, with me. Often, Jordan hosts the show while I am away for a trial or other legal matter, and he brings his unique knowledge about campaigns and politics to enrich the show for our audience.

         Jordan was joined in the endeavor to write this book by two excellent coauthors. Benjamin Sisney serves as senior counsel for litigation and public policy at the ACLJ’s Washington, D.C., office, following five years in private practice, a judicial clerkship for a United States district judge, and a legal fellowship for a U.S. senator on Capitol Hill. Matthew Clark serves as senior counsel for digital advocacy at the ACLJ. Previously, he served as a judicial law clerk for the chief judge of the Court of Appeals of Virginia. He has worked on multiple statewide political campaigns, including two election recounts. He has authored pieces for the Washington Post, Washington Times, and Washington Examiner while also serving as a contributing editor to RedState.com. At Regent University, he cofounded and served as editor in chief of the Regent Journal of Law and Public Policy, a legal publication he cofounded with Jordan. Jordan, Matt, and Ben are all graduates of Regent University School of Law.

         The message of this book is critical. Elections have consequences. The president nominates and the U.S. Senate confirms Supreme Court justices. A successful conservative presidential campaign is great…but not if that new president is stonewalled by Congress every step of the way legislatively—via nominations, and even by pointless, distracting investigations that lead nowhere.

         I am proud of my son’s accomplishments and believe this book is so important, now more than ever, in providing a guide to future conservative victories. There will always be electoral setbacks, but many of those can be corrected in two to four years. That’s the beauty of the American governmental structure that our founders so wisely built for us. But our political opponents evolve with the times. The time to prepare for a new form of political battle is now.

         Young or old, you will learn a lot from this book and come away feeling encouraged about the power you have to put our conservative ideas into action.

         You are about to learn how to get involved, how to win, how to combat the Deep State, how to expose and avoid fake news, and how to defeat the radical Left’s agenda. Start reading. There’s no time to waste.

      

   


   
      
         
            Chapter 1

            Preparing for the Next

Red Wave—Winds Are Forming

         

         The next red wave is coming: November 3, 2020.

         The Deep State bureaucracy—while certainly weakened over the last few years by investigations, firings, and scandals—will stop at nothing to undermine the conservative agenda, even when that’s the agenda chosen by the American voter. The liberal bureaucracy will continue to work alongside former liberal government officials from, yes, the Obama-Biden administration and Team Clinton. In the upcoming election, the Left’s most prized goal is not to win control of the U.S. Senate, maintain control of the U.S. House of Representatives, obtain a majority of the governors’ mansions, or win a tremendous number of state and local races. For liberal activists, those objectives are completely secondary, if they are on their minds at all. Goal Number 1—exclusively—will be defeating President Donald J. Trump, by whatever means necessary.

         A red wave that surpasses the turnout figures of the historic 2016 election will be the only way for conservatives to win back the House, keep control of the Senate, and most important, keep President Trump in the White House.

         Our opponents won’t be caught off guard by President Trump again. I promise you, the Democratic National Committee (DNC) and liberal, activist organizations began working on plans to defeat President Trump in 2020 before he was even inaugurated in 2017. In fact, we1 have evidence of FBI officials attempting to undermine President Trump as he was preparing to take the oath of office back in 2016 and continuing those activities after he became commander in chief.

         The radical Left relentlessly forces its liberal agenda on the American people. Even when Republican majorities controlled both houses of Congress, the deck felt stacked against us. The confirmation hearings for Supreme Court Justice Brett Kavanaugh, while ultimately successful on the thinnest of margins, were a good reminder of the chaos liberals can cause, even when they are in the minority. Since Justice Kavanaugh’s confirmation, liberals have taken the House of Representatives. While that will not affect nominations requiring Senate confirmation, like cabinet positions and judicial nominees, it will—in the short term—affect conservative legislative priorities. We need to deliver to our President a solid, conservative House and keep building on our successes in the Senate.

         Sure, even when the Republicans controlled the House and the Senate, we were frustrated. We were so close to repealing all of Obamacare and defunding Planned Parenthood, yet the Republican majorities failed us. In fact, we almost lost the Kavanaugh confirmation because of a weak, RINO (Republican In Name Only) Senate majority. This is why we are not just blindly calling for the election of Republican majorities; we’re calling for the election of conservative majorities in both houses of Congress.

         We deserve better. All Americans deserve better. We deserve the legislative priorities we voted for in 2016, and we have a president willing to sign those priorities into law. We face a real uphill battle against fired-up Democrats, from the moderates to the far Left, and at least two years of a divided Congress.

         The so-called progressives too often succeed in forcing their leftist agenda on the American people, while the Republican majority we elected relies, with some exceptions, on President Trump to accomplish their goals. It is one reason why the House was lost to the Democrats in 2018.

         President Trump has done a great job, but he needs a Congress that is willing to fully implement the policies he was elected to enact. Republicans in Congress, especially Republican majorities, cannot be wasted, as they were in the immediate aftermath of President Trump’s victory. We saw a Republican majority House and Senate unable to deliver on key conservative goals. One example is the repeal of Obamacare.

         While we are thankful that many so-called moderate Republicans have chosen to retire, it will take a red wave in 2020 to get the legislative agenda back on track so that the burden does not fall completely on President Trump.

         He is working tirelessly for the American people, willing to cut bipartisan deals, but the Left wants none of it. The Left’s goal is to defeat President Trump, who is arguably the most effective Republican president in decades. He is effective because he doesn’t play by the old rules, which conservatives have opposed for many years. He is draining the swamp, and it is our job to fight alongside him against the Left, the elitist (and, dare we say, fake news) mainstream media, the Democrats, and the Deep State bureaucracy.

         We deserve politicians who keep their promises. Aren’t their promises the reason we took the trouble to go to the polls to vote for them? The only way to force action and hold our elected officials accountable is to know the issues and engage the political process. But doing that requires more than just fulfilling our civic duty at the ballot box. It requires being actively engaged in public discourse between elections. Battles—important battles—are won far more often in the court of public opinion than in any federal courtroom. These battles affect our lives every day.

         If we allow broken political promises, political apathy, and the virus of bureaucratic deception to continue to erode the conservative agenda we chose, we could quickly lose the strong America we have been building since the 2016 election. Remember, we have already lost the House. Everything is on the table in 2020.

         It’s time to fight back and come together to generate the next red wave. We can’t wait another moment. Now is the time to do it. It really is up to us. The clock is ticking. With President Trump’s energy and willingness to relentlessly campaign and fight for the ideas we believe in, the wind is forming to create the next red wave.

         Yet we must not forget that the Deep State bureaucracy will stop at nothing to undermine the conservative agenda—even when that’s the agenda chosen by you, the American voter. You didn’t elect the bureaucracy, but does it matter? The radical Left continues to ferociously force its liberal agenda on the American people. The radical Left is relentless. Why aren’t we? The liberal, elitist mainstream media is muddling the truth with fake news and leftist propaganda. Whom can you trust? The Republican majority in both houses of Congress that was elected has, so far, proven itself incompetent—both feckless in its convictions and ineffective in accomplishing even the slightest reforms. Because of that, Republicans lost the House to leftist Democrats bent on destroying everything we have been building.

         The deck seems stacked against us. It is. We deserve better.

         America will never be perfect. But it can be better. A lot better. Yet if the America of tomorrow is better than the America of today, that is a victory. How much better depends on you.

         There are things you can do, actions you can take to make America better. But it doesn’t start in Washington. Yes, we hope the current administration, along with a stronger conservative majority in the Senate, can radically reform, repeal, and replace outdated, liberal policies and the out-of-control bureaucracy. But we’re realists. Washington never really fixes anything. It starts right where you are. Without control of the House, that statement has never been truer for conservatives.

         Think about it. Our political system allows us to choose our decision makers. But it does not allow us to control the decisions they make. We elect them, but they, not us, are the ones who actually make the decisions that shape our communities, our states, and our nation.

         Those decisions come in the form of committee votes, council resolutions, budgets, legislation, amendments to legislation, directives, executive orders, and special appointments. Even when we vote yes or no on state questions and ballot referenda, we might think that we decided them. But guess who voted to include (or not to include) that question on the ballot? And guess who drafted the language of the question in order to make it more or less appealing? That was done by the decision makers we elected.

         Some of these decisions make headlines. Many of them, however, do not. They just happen. Quietly. In a city council session you never heard about. So while we are right to focus on the presidential, House, and Senate races in 2020, we must never forget the importance of local races—right down to city council and school board.

         After all, we are working forty, sixty, maybe even eighty hours a week, raising a family, and paying bills. Some of us are taking evening classes at the local university or community college to better our lives. Others are taking care of an elderly parent or perhaps a family member who needs some extra care. Some of us have our own medical challenges. We try to stay active in our churches and places of worship. And wow, our kids’ sports teams sure have a lot of practices. We vote every November, or at least most Novembers.

         By the time Saturday arrives, the last thing in the world we want to do is call our representative and leave a voicemail message to express why we want him or her to vote a certain way on an amendment to somebody’s bill that’s going to be heard by some committee next week.

         But then, when the next week rolls around, we skim a headline in the paper or on our phone announcing that committee’s vote that amended a bill to spend state money (which means our money) on abortions. And we think to ourselves, “That’s horrible. That’s not what I wanted my representative to do. How in the world did that happen?”

         Even worse, the news media may not want you to know that your state or local government decided to spend your hard-earned tax dollars promoting abortion, so the headline might use terms like “reproductive health” or “family planning” in describing the latest measure passed.

         But even when we have an idea of what’s going on behind the scenes, by the time we get off work on a typical night, the last thing we want to do is drive over to the city council building to attend a hearing or go to a precinct meeting to vote on our county’s party leadership or platform. Then, months later, we hear the news that our party voted somebody into leadership who is well known for being hostile to homeschooling or religious schools. And we mention to our spouse, “Can you believe what’s happening to our party?”

         We are tired. And understandably so. There’s only so much gas in the tank. It’s just too much. But we have time to recharge right now. Time to recruit great candidates up and down the ballot. The 2018 elections should be a wakeup call. While conservatives fared well in many statewide races, they fared poorly in the House, where Democrats seized the majority. This is a House Democrat majority bent on investigating every action by the executive branch; their leadership has no interest in legislating and some of their far-left members are calling for the President of the United States to be impeached because they don’t like his policies.

         Regardless, we do more than choose our decision makers. Choosing them, by voting, is a critical first step. But it’s just the first step. We have the right, the privilege, and the moral obligation not just to choose them, but also to influence them once they are in office.

         Decision makers are listening to somebody when they make the decisions. It sure better be us.

         You can be certain others are clamoring for their attention, and exerting pressure in obvious and subtle ways. Special interests. Lobbyists. They’re all fighting for a seat at the table. Shouldn’t we?

         So let us not overlook something here that is critically important: we get to choose our decision makers. Stop and think about that for a moment. Don’t take that for granted. Do you realize how incredible that is? Citizens of this country are recipients of such a special gift. So many people living elsewhere in the world could hardly comprehend not only our freedoms, but our ability to choose our leaders. But we have to actually choose them. That means we have to vote.

         It’s not just a right. It’s not just a civic exercise. Our vote is actually a sacred duty. Because it’s a God-given right, it is a responsibility, even a biblical calling. If God has blessed us to live in a land where “we the people” are the government, and God has established and ordained the government, then it becomes our spiritual responsibility to vote. “Vote your conscience” isn’t just a catchphrase. It’s a biblical imperative.

         The next red wave won’t happen overnight. It won’t happen in one race. It won’t happen in one state. It won’t happen by casting just one vote. It will require each and every one of us to engage—to really engage. That means doing more than just going to the polls on Election Day and pulling the lever for one of the names in front of you. The next red wave is about far more than just voting. That’s why we wrote this book. It’s not for politicians—though they could certainly learn from it. It’s for you. It’s for we the people. You can make the difference. You can be the difference. You can see we are up against a lot, but we can win. Again.

      

   


   
      
         
            Chapter 2

            Elections Have Consequences

         

         Elections have consequences. Every election matters. We can’t overstate the importance of that truth. If you need another reminder, remember 2018 and look to the current Democrat Speaker of the House.

         Those consequences extend beyond the federal level.

         Our county commissioners dictate tax breaks, benefits, and services for groups whose philosophy and mission we strongly agree with or strongly disagree with.

         For example, many county commissions exert authority over zoning decisions. Sometimes this authority is exercised by zoning boards or some municipal (city or town) form of government. These zoning authorities often grant permission to groups that we don’t want in our communities allowing them to do business in them anyway. Yet, ironically, the same boards may deny permission to entities whose presence and influence we do want, such as churches, Bible-study groups, and faith-based ministries.

         Sometimes, a zoning authority’s decisions are based on partisan political animus or even fear of retribution from the PC police, favoring the latest politically correct religion—let’s say Islam—over a disfavored religion—let’s say Christianity. The zoning board could vote to provide county services—such as extending water and sewer lines—to an Islamic community center in a rural community, while refusing to do the same for numerous area churches.1

         In other cases, it’s not necessarily animosity per se toward religion that drives these hostile zoning decisions. Many times, it’s just the bottom line. Money.

         Religious organizations enjoy certain tax exemptions, and they do not typically generate a taxable product or service. As a result, their presence within a town, city, county, or district simply does not generate the same amount of revenue that a commercial enterprise would generate operating in that same space. The result, however, is the same. Disfavor toward religion—in this case manifested by greed.

         Religion-based organizations often face uphill battles when they try to find places to fulfill their calling and serve their communities. They often face challenges when they need to move and when it is time to expand into a bigger structure.2 Do we want our local governments to make it difficult for these groups to carry out their missions? Did we even know it was happening? Have we directly asked our state and local governments to explain their positions to us on these issues?

         On a different front, our city, county, and state governments siphon our wallets dry in unfathomable ways. But we must begin to fathom their reach. We must begin to realize just how influential local and state governments are when it comes to our communities. Yes, in 2020 it is critical to reelect President Trump, maintain a conservative Senate majority, and retake the U.S. House. But we cannot forget what’s going on right at home in our communities. If we are going to get involved, let’s get completely engaged—educate ourselves on the issues, participate in grassroots activism, and ultimately, persuade our friends, neighbors, and colleagues to get out and vote.

         Here is an example: Our state and local governments enact policies that either attract business, enterprise, and investments or discourage them. Tax breaks, which tend to encourage and promote business, play a big part in that dance. But special interests can abuse tax breaks by lobbying legislatures in order to use them to give those special interests an advantage over their competitors. They do this by making it so that only those entities that satisfy x, y, and z requirements qualify for the tax break. And guess what, only the businesses wealthy enough and sophisticated enough to meet the requirements for those tax breaks (or that can afford the army of lawyers it takes to understand the tax code) can possibly qualify. But this does not make tax breaks bad. This makes the rules for how businesses, or people, can qualify for tax breaks very important. Lobbyists are influencing these state and local decision makers. Are we?

         We can’t say it enough—focus on the big races of 2020—the White House and Congress—but make sure you’re also voting wisely for all those other state and local elected offices, as well as those often confusing ballot proposals or propositions.

         Having President Trump on the ballot will drive voter turnout that breaks all records—if Democrats can find a serious opponent. If so, Republicans down the ballot can ride a true Trump wave. But make sure you choose the right Republicans in the primary to appear on the ballot with President Trump. Democrats did a pretty darn good job recruiting House candidates in 2018. Republicans must do better in 2020.

         Back to Business

         Our small businesses need tax breaks. So do our large businesses. If your business pays less in taxes, you have more money to pay your bills and your employees’ salaries and to increase your profits at the end of the day. If your business is paying more in taxes, then the opposite happens. It is not rocket science. And these fundamental, basic economic principles hold true whether your business is big or small.

         Businesses that have higher profits hire more people. They build new buildings and hire contractors and labor. They sell more products and/or services that are taxed, and they encourage more people to move to or spend money within that jurisdiction—which means the state and local governments actually make more money in the end! That’s why the tax law that went into effect in 2018 is so important, and it’s why we’ve seen record economic growth and jobs numbers as a result.

         Taxes matter. And not just in Washington. Sales tax, property tax, car and boat tax, meals tax, license fees, and the list goes on and on. The government has figured out how to take your hard-earned money in many ways. Now, of course, not all taxes are bad. Roads, law enforcement, emergency services, schools, libraries…these things cost money. If we want our state and local governments to provide these things, then we have to fund them.

         Candidates Matter

         But this highlights the point here: So many of these decisions about how to spend our tax money are made in our state and local governments. We elect them. In many cases, we know them. We can tell them what we want. We can tell them what we do not want. Somebody is. Why are we not at the table? In 2020, with President Trump at the top of the ticket, we can make sure we influence those local and state officials who will run as Trump Republicans. Let’s make sure that, once they are in office, they govern like Trump Republicans.

         It’s interesting, too, how, during election season, every candidate is for tax cuts. But do we know who will follow through on that commitment? We know that President Trump is doing so at the federal level. But not all candidates are trustworthy on that point. Be skeptical. Are you being fed talking points when you see an ad on television or when you call the candidate’s campaign office? Or are you hearing from someone who has developed a meaningful grasp of economic principles and realities that perhaps only someone who has run their own business could have developed?

         There are members of our communities who have had to face difficult decisions and now have the experience to lead. They have been forced to lay off employees, or cut them back to part-time, or not hire new ones—all because their state and/or local governments thought they knew better than the people what was best for them and mandated an artificial minimum wage.3 They have faced an out-of-control regulatory behemoth government. They know firsthand how destructive government can be. Maybe they were forced to provide healthcare benefits and, as a result, had to lay off employees. What once was a perk has now become a right. That is the travesty of Obamacare. Citizen legislators—regular Americans who have had real-life experiences with bad government—can often make the best elected representatives. It’s how our nation was built, and it may just be time to get back to that.

         Again—and we can’t stress this enough—candidate recruitment is the key in down-ballot races.

         Yet the politicians we get often prove to be fickle. They run as true, sincere conservatives. They claim to be stalwart, constitutional conservatives (a term overused these days by candidates who do not appear to even understand its meaning). But then, lo and behold, after the election, the principled conservative promised to us in his or her campaign mailers is nowhere to be found.

         He said he was a conservative. She said she had always stood for limited government, for families, and for tax breaks. Trust us, they said. If you really want a conservative, then donate to our campaigns. So we did. And now we wonder what happened.

         Instead, we find our representative, delegate, or state senator is suddenly (or, sometimes, not so suddenly) a “moderate” who is all about such noble concepts as working with the other side and bipartisanship (which often just means our representative voted for the other side’s bill without getting anything in return). And again, you wonder what happened.

         Bipartisanship should be used cautiously or in times of emergency. Outside of that, in today’s political environment, when Republican politicians say “bipartisan,” we hear “coward.”

         Given what happened in the 2018 midterm elections, we can see only three issues that are even remotely feasible to solve through truly bipartisan efforts before the 2020 elections. They are:

         
	Funding and building the southern border wall combined with a pathway to permanent residency or citizenship for the millions of undocumented, illegal immigrants here—that would include tremendous vetting (no criminals) and a long path to legal residency or citizenship (including payment of back taxes on earnings, as an example). We also understand the compromise would have to include Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA)4 with restrictions on when the minors entered and if they have otherwise been law-abiding, but for the fact that they were brought to the United States as minors illegally but, truly, at no fault of their own.

            	Reforming healthcare by defunding Obamacare and creating a better alternative for Americans. (But even this is tenuous, as the Left has made clear that it is pushing for single-payer healthcare or no changes, something over which conservatives certainly must not compromise.)

            	Infrastructure. We all notice our crumbling infrastructure. This is an issue that can unite Republicans and Democrats if, and only if, Democrats in the House have any interest in passing legislation that may be seen as a victory by President Trump. In reality, better infrastructure would be a victory for all Americans, regardless of their political persuasion or lack thereof, just as long as it doesn’t become a big-spending boondoggle that winds up building more bridges to nowhere.

         

Each of these will require the Democrats to compromise with Republicans. All too often, it is only the other way around. It will require political fortitude from conservatives.

         Are we conservatives too shy to publicly engage in real politics? The Left surely isn’t.

         It’s natural to be a little shy when it comes to politics. It makes perfect sense. But that does not change a critical reality: the people running for these offices still make many of the decisions that affect us, our families, our businesses, our schools, and even our churches.

         Elections Set Policy Priorities

         For example, consider abortion. Some significant laws, rules, and policies concerning abortion happen at the national level. We’ll get to them later and walk through some significant victories we have realized since the 2016 presidential election. But we must also fully understand how much abortion policy is dictated right in our own states—by lawmakers and executives over whom we have a much greater degree of influence than we do over our national leaders.

         In fact, several years ago, the city council in New York City (and then in Baltimore) passed an ordinance essentially requiring pro-life pregnancy centers to promote abortion. As their name implies, these pro-life centers’ entire existence is predicated on defending life. They care for women in need and provide advice, care, support, and even adoption assistance for women and their unborn babies. It’s all they do. It’s why they exist. Under the radar and under the guise of transparency, New York City required these pro-life institutions to spread pro-abortion propaganda.

         What started in one city spread to another and then another and then another. Then, states like California and Hawaii passed similar laws, each slightly worse than the last.

         At the American Center for Law and Justice (ACLJ)—the constitutional law firm where we all work—we fought back in court. After years of litigation against this unconstitutional government coercion and violation of these pro-life centers’ free speech rights, we won at the U.S. Supreme Court—striking down the California law and allowing us to use that decision to defeat similar laws in other states.

         This example shows how laws can spread across the country. Sometimes they are good, like those requiring child-safety seats. Just a few decades ago, such seats weren’t required anywhere. Today, they are required everywhere in this country, and save countless lives.

         The example also shows the importance of fighting back against bad laws, to prevent them from spreading like an unconstitutional virus.

         In our constitutional system of government, we have federalism. This gives a great (but, sadly, shrinking) amount of sovereignty and autonomy to state and local governments. Police power is what it used to be referred to (and still is in the legal system). Welfare, morality, those kinds of things. And in our beautiful, revolutionary system of government, it was understood that the best government is the government that governs closest to the people.

         It’s said that state and local governments are the laboratories of democracy. They get to experiment with laws. And they get to apply them to the particular situations faced in that community. They are not one-size-fits-all.

         In other words, the best, most efficient, and most accountable government is local government. Local government matters. But, sadly, it is local government that most of us take for granted and know the least about. This must change if we are to have a shot at restoring our precious United States of America.

         National government matters, too, there is no doubt, but local and state governments just might be where the real key is hidden. National government and politics often set the tone and broad policies; state and local governments implement them at the most personal level.

         The political reality is that there is plenty of overlap—your local elected officials often end up being your governor, representatives, senators, and even president. That’s how politics works. Remember, President Trump is the only person in our nation’s history who was elected president without having served in any type of government office. Chances are your local school board member will end up being your next representative in Congress. If that’s a scary thought, recruit someone to run who shares your values or—it may sound like a crazy notion—start your own campaign.

         Nationally, the House and Senate in Washington can completely stonewall the President’s conservative agenda. The agenda we thought we voted for. The agenda for which we donated our hard-earned dollars in the form of campaign contributions, volunteered time at phone banks, attended rallies and neighborhood walks, all with the goal of getting out the vote for the conservative agenda we believed these politicians represented. Good candidates, trustworthy candidates, who will support President Trump’s conservative agenda are the key to success.

         But to have that success, to bring about the next red wave, we must first understand what went wrong.

      

   


   
      
         
            Chapter 3

            We Could Lose

         

         In 2016, we thought we had scored the ultimate victory—the White House, the House, and the Senate. So what went wrong?

         We thought we voted for Obamacare to be repealed. We thought we voted for Planned Parenthood to be defunded. We thought we voted to drain the swamp. Yet none of that has happened. Why not?

         Did we call our senators and representatives—after they were elected? Did we let them know that we still expected them to follow through on the promises they had made to us to earn our financial contributions to their campaigns, and our votes, once they got to Washington? Did we let them know that we would be more than willing to take our campaign contributions and our votes elsewhere if they didn’t follow through on their promises? Did we really even know for whom we were voting? Do they really know us? Do they even care? Do we?

         The Politicians You Deserve

         We deserve politicians who keep their promises. No, seriously, we really do.

         Aren’t their promises the reason we took the trouble to go to the polls on the way to work, or on the way home after a long day at work, to vote for them? Aren’t their promises the reason we contributed to or volunteered for their campaigns?

         These campaign promises represent our only way of knowing what they will do once elected. Now, however, the campaign promise is a euphemism for a lie, the subject of jokes. This is sad.

         Remember some of the classics? Here is one that still stings: “Put the Republicans in charge. They will repeal Obamacare.” Yep, definitely still stings.

         This one was worse, because it was told over numerous years. “Give us the House,” they said, “and we will stand up to President Obama.” We gave them the House, but never quite saw the spine we were promised.

         “Give us the Senate,” they said, “then we can stand up to President Obama.” We gave them the Senate, but amazingly, the spine did not appear, until the very end of President Obama’s term. Thankfully, finally, Senate Republican leadership held firm and protected Justice Antonin Scalia’s seat on the Supreme Court, blocking President Obama’s attempt to ramrod a Supreme Court nominee through in his final months in office.

         But, in most instances, holding the House and Senate wasn’t enough. “Give us the White House,” they said, “because that is the only way we can repeal Obamacare, reform our tax code, and defund Planned Parenthood.” We gave them the White House and a president who actually followed through on his campaign promises. But Obamacare, more or less, is still the law of the land. President Trump can only rein in so much of that colossal failure via executive order. He is doing a great job, the best he can, but Congress passed it into law, so Congress has to repeal it. President Trump is ready to sign the repeal and replacement of Obamacare, but Congress has been unable to get it to his desk. Thankfully, the House and Senate (surprisingly) enacted comprehensive tax reform—a monumental victory that can’t be denied. But what about the rest of what we were promised?

         The Republican majority in the House came to an end before President Trump could repeal Obamacare. Legal challenges are under way, but ultimately Congress must get a repeal bill to the President’s desk, which is very unlikely, even as the healthcare system continues to fail, until after the 2020 elections.

         Another broken promise was taxpayer funding for Big Abortion. Planned Parenthood, the largest abortion business in America, still takes more than half a billion of our hard-earned tax dollars each year—nearly half of its gargantuan budget sucked from our paychecks. Even after it got caught on video selling the body parts of aborted babies, it still takes our money. This is beyond comprehension and makes us mourn for our nation. Even though President Trump promised to sign a bill defunding Planned Parenthood, Congress failed to get one to his desk when our representatives had the chance. Now we are still paying for it, thanks to broken campaign promises and the leaders who broke them.

         But it doesn’t have to be this way. You deserve campaign promises that will be kept—not lies and political talking points.

         Campaign promises should mean something, and they should be important. But to many, they remain nothing more than a joke. And it is easy to see why.

         Many were shocked and the Left looked on in horror as President Trump appointed a principled conservative jurist, Neil Gorsuch, to the U.S. Supreme Court. At literally hundreds of campaign rallies, then-candidate Trump promised cheering crowds that he would appoint a conservative to the nation’s highest Court, someone who would uphold the Constitution. He even gave people a list of a couple of dozen individuals he promised to pick from.

         The shock came when he actually followed through on that promise. No one had expected he would. Why? Because politicians breaking campaign promises has become a national pastime.

         Well it’s past time that ends.

         President Trump, on the other hand, continues to keep his campaign promises. When he had a second opportunity to appoint someone to the Supreme Court, he nominated Brett Kavanaugh, and stood by the nominee while he was skewered by innuendo and phony witnesses attacking his character when he was a teenager. Thankfully, President Trump was unrelenting in his support for Justice Kavanaugh, the circus around his nomination was exposed as a political witch hunt, and Justice Kavanaugh took his rightful seat on the bench. We’re proud of Justice Kavanaugh for persevering even with the tremendous toll it took on his family.

         But now, far-left Democrats want to impeach him, too!1 So, we have to be ready to keep fighting for Justice Kavanaugh even now that he has been confirmed.

         There is a reason why congressional approval ratings are routinely abysmal, but this also presents a puzzle: Why do the same lawmakers keep getting elected when Congress as a whole is so unpopular? Well, there are multiple reasons, no doubt. But we submit that our own personal choices, priorities, and inaction play a very real role.

         There’s a saying that everyone hates Congress, but they sure do love their own member of Congress.2 The thought behind this saying is that as long as a person’s own representatives bring home the bacon, they’ll keep getting reelected. In fact, they don’t even need to bring home the bacon as long as they can convince their constituents that they are trying and it’s the other members’ fault that they are not succeeding. At the same time, though, particular members’ constituents dislike all the other representatives doing the exact same things for their constituents in other states. This gives us a glimpse of human nature. But we cannot give in to this.

         We must demand integrity from our own members of Congress. By the way, we are not condemning, wholesale, representatives who secure a piece of the pie for their states. Many times, if it wasn’t going to one state, it would be going to another. As long as Washington is doling out money, representatives of all fifty states will fight for a seat at the table. That’s just the way it works. But the way it works is part of what has to change. We must demand fidelity to values, not just earmarks, and Washington shouldn’t be doling out billions of dollars for things the private marketplace is perfectly capable of producing.

         Regardless, shouldn’t Congress be hearing from us about how that money is spent? They are most certainly hearing from others.

         Between the Ballot Boxes

         The only way to force action and hold your elected officials accountable is to (1) know the issues and (2) engage the political process. But doing that requires doing more than just fulfilling your civic duty at the ballot box. It requires being actively engaged in public discourse between elections. Battles—important battles—are won far more often in the court of public opinion than in any federal courtroom. These battles affect your life every single day.

         Learning about the issues doesn’t require a degree in constitutional law, history, or economics. To a great extent, it just takes paying attention and becoming informed. Read the writings of our Founders and the people who influenced the American idea and American sacrifice. Listen to the radio. Watch the news. Read reliable newspapers and websites.

         To whom do we listen? Where we get our information is as important as the information itself. In a world of fake news, leftist media bias, and progressive propaganda, it’s incredibly important to get your news from trusted sources.
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